Approved             

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
August 27, 2014 

Town Offices


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, August 27, 2014 at 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson and Johnny Van Tassel. TA Veloski was also present. Karen Ober was absent.          










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.

1.0 Public Comment – None at this time.   








       

    




      




2.0  Dave Pollack – Candidate County Commissioner – Mr. Pollack explained that he decided to run for County Commissioner after attending some of commission's meetings and noticed the lack of civility. Mr. Pollack stated the county is running out of room/places for people with dependency or mental illness to go anymore with the County & Towns footing the bill. Mr. Pollack explained the goal is to try to make inmates not come back through G.E.D. or parenting programs, etc. and we are starting to see a low recidivism rate but they have a very narrow window to provide services. Mr. Pollack stated the commissioners need to meet with judges, to reduce the jail's numbers and discuss speeding up trial times & pretrial confinement. Mr. Pollack noted the conditions of the jail are deplorable and overcrowded with the “crux” of the problem being the $42 million dollar facilities study produced by Rich Green. Mr. Pollack stated the facility's specifications need to be reduced by 20% from the original schematic. Mr. Pollack explained the atmosphere at the jail between the Corrections Officers and the inmates is one of mutual respect. Mr. Pollack stated the reason why he is running, is because he is a rationale person and a teacher that will do his homework, he may not know everything or everyone but will research the issues to keep the streets safer.              









   





3.0  Department of Public Works (DPW) Update – Director Bordeau stated the slip lining at Piscopo’s wall needs to be mortared and the estimate is under $1K. Director Bordeau reported the final estimate for Hunkins Pond Road Phase I & II is $800-$805K with the work at the Sanbornton Central School included. Director Bordeau noted Piscopo is still pursuing the Town to pay for the sewer line repairs. Director Bordeau reported the department has been applying shoulder gravel, mowing, grading dirt roads and adding gravel to some of the more bare roads. Director Bordeau stated they have returned the borrowed roller to the State and have been rolling roads with the rental.    













4.0  Public Hearing Re: Over Weight Vehicles Policy – The Public Hearing was opened at 5:01 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel stated the Board will not be making a decision tonight and this will serve as an informative hearing because the Town needs a policy to protect its gravel & asphalt roads from damage. Earl Leighton stated there is no differentiation between him coming out of his driveway and a logging truck. Director Bordeau stated some of the Town's roads are not built right and the Town cannot rely on the Intent to Cut form as a trigger. Ralph Carter stated fair is fair, tri-axle vehicles have a special weight permit (State fees) and can carry up to 55,000 pounds legally and tractor trailers can carry up to 103,000 pounds. Earl Leighton asked if the Town would be weighing trucks and Director Bordeau replied yes, if he sees the trucks are over loaded. Earl Leighton stated the DPW loads their trucks with twice as much salt and is the biggest contributor to the problem. Mr. Leighton stated the real problem with this policy is, people will be guilty until proven innocent and the Director could target people he likes versus people he dislikes. Selectman Van Tassel replied Director Bordeau would not be doing that, the Police Department will be enforcing the policy. Police Chief Hankard replied he cannot get scales and weighing trucks, entails a little more than that, a special car is needed but the department could reach out to the Motor Carrier Division and meet us with a set of scales. Mike Bean stated it is not uncommon to post a road bond but not for every truck load, only if the trucking is repetitive for things like subdivisions and not for everyday things like wells, septic or concrete. Mr. Bean noted if the Town starts to charge a fee for a permit it will affect the residents because then the vendors will start to charge them more to cover that cost. Assessing Assistant (AA), Robb Jutton stated they are trying to get to extraordinary uses of the road, to assign the bill to them (vendors) and not the Sanbornton taxpayers. Those in attendance reviewed the proposed Over Weight form. Mr. Bean submitted a letter to the Board of Selectmen dated 8/27/14. Ralph Carter asked if frequency of use was considered and AA Jutton replied yes, it is number one on the grading system. Mike Bean stated road bonds should be project oriented and most contractors take “pre-construction” videos of the road, it should be as easy as saying “a road bond is needed”. Selectman Nickerson noted 99% of the problem is logging operations and some Towns say they cannot operate the trucks in the rain but can still log. Ralph Carter suggested a temporary driveway permit be issued. Selectman Van Tassel asked how a road bond was issued. Mr. Bean explained that you contact your insurance company for a $10K-$50K bond; you pay $250 (more or less) for proof of insurance. Selectman Nickerson stated this is not as complicated as it has been made. The Public Hearing was closed at 6:04 p.m.                            




     


  






5.0  Public Hearing Re: Hawkers & Peddlers License – The Public Hearing was opened at 6:10 p.m. TA Veloski stated there have been complaints made about hawkers & peddlers (door to door sales) and the Board tried to address this five years ago but it failed. Selectman Nickerson suggested this be brought back to Town Meeting. Chief Hankard stated there were some reports regarding a meat truck and this would help them know who is doing business in Town. Ralph Carter asked who would administer the license. TA Veloski replied the process would start at the Town Office then go to the Police Department & Fire Department. Donna Rhoades stated the Town of Tilton issues badges to hawkers & peddlers, so residents know immediately. Selectman Nickerson replied badges may give the elderly the wrong idea and badges can be duplicated. The Public Hearing was closed at 6:47 p.m.   







  







 




6.0  Old Business
  







  
  6.1 Town Office – Partition/Wall – TA Veloski stated he has an estimate for a partition/wall to be installed in the Town Office, in the amount of $2K. Selectman Nickerson stated there is an empty office at the Highway Garage that no one is using, which is a shame. Tabled for further consideration. 
 


              6.2 Safety vests – TA Veloski stated the vests with the logos are $20 dollars a piece with a one-time set-up fee of $20 dollars for the logo. Selectman Van Tassel noted the Town already has the logo. Selectman Nickerson stated anytime one of the Town's employees is out they should have a vest and cones for next to the Town car. Selectman Nickerson suggested revisiting painting the Town car one color. 




     6.3 Noise Ordinance – TA Veloski asked the BOS if the proposed noise ordinance should be a warrant article or should a public hearing be held. Selectman Van Tassel stated the Board is targeting something different, so the language should be fine-tuned. There was a brief discussion regarding setting a time restriction of 7:00 a.m. to 10:00 p.m. 

  







  


 









7.0  New Business 

     




       


  7.1
Memo from Susan Shannon to Transfer Funds – Selectman Nickerson made a motion to transfer $3,103.81 dollars out of the Police Special Detail Fund to the General Fund. Selectman Van Tassel seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 7.2 Lightening Protection – TA Veloski stated he has a quote from MCCT for $402 dollars to have a surge protector installed that would pop, if the Town Office was struck by lightning.  
  








  7.3
Personnel Action Forms – The BOS signed two PAF's for Peter Bacon to get reimbursed for work on the Town Hall's Gazebo. One in the amount of $224.71 dollars (from last year) and one in the amount of $96.56 dollars. TA Veloski noted some of the funds could come from Mrs. Bodwell's donation fund and he would check with the Auditors regarding the payment from last year.           


   














8.0  Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed & signed the payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection.     





 












9.0 Review & Approve Minutes 





                          9.1 8/20/14 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of August 20, 2014. Selectman Van Tassel motioned to approve the meeting minutes of August 20, 2014 without corrections. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.  









                   











10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   





    












11.0 Selectmen's Reports 







            11.1 Transfer Station – Selectman Nickerson stated he is concerned with the transfer of power of the Transfer Station. He spoke with the Town Managers of Sunapee & Moultonborough and feels the Transfer Station employees should still report to Director Bordeau without adding the extra level of management. Selectman Van Tassel noted there is still more to discuss. Selectman Nickerson stated he knows but wanted to get it out there. Selectmen Nickerson explained paperwork is not getting done at the DPW and a secretary is needed, he feels AS Rollins should be up there helping out even though the new position failed. Selectman Nickerson stated plus there should be another DPW employee, due to the new roads the Town took over and the added maintenance (man-holes, BMPs, etc.). 






   






12.0 Non-public Session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to enter non-public session at 7:17 p.m. with TC/TC Davis. TA Veloski was also present. Roll Call vote; Ober: Absent, Nickerson: Aye, Van Tassel: Aye. The BOS reconvened the public session at 7:39 p.m. Selectman Van Tassel announced that a decision was made to grant a 90-day exception was granted for the tax deeding of a property and a vote was taken to seal the minutes.  












13.0 ADJOURNMENT – Selectman Van Tassel made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 7:40 p.m. Selectman Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








  




14.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectmen’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, September 3, 2014 @ 4:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.     













Respectfully submitted,

April Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

8/27/2014

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


